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Message from President Sam Nujoma

The past four and a half years of SWAPO governance has earned SWAPO the trust of
Namibians in running the affairs of the country.

It earned this trust by caring about how people want their government to 
function, and by ensuring that the government has the same priorities as those 
of the people of Namibia.
 
During the first term of its office, the SWAPO government restructured the civil
service to meet the challenges posed by the needs of independent Namibia, 
ensured peace and stability in the country, promoted equity by levelling the 
playing field by providing equal access to opportunity to all Namibians, made 
education and health care available to an increasing number of citizens, and 
opened up venues in the market economy for Namibians working in the communal 
areas.

Today, even the poorest Namibians have a real chance of owning their own homes 
through the Build Together programme, and an increasing number of people have 
access to potable water and electricity.
 
In the next five years, we hope to build on the achievements of the first term.

Our priorities will continue to be education, health, housing, employment 
creation, and, above all, promotion of equity in all aspects including access to
land.

As in the past, we hope to keep on working for the fulfilment of the dreams of 
all Namibians. 

Namibians deserve this chance.

I therefore urge you to read the SWAPO Manifesto because we believe that an 
informed voter is the strength of our party.

SWAPO has an outstanding team to give concrete shape to all the plans outlined 
in the Manifesto.

This team is fully qualified to continue to build a new Namibia for all 
Namibians. 

President Sam Nujoma 

SWAPO's Plan of Action 
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1 Strengthening Democracy

Namibia is a country that was born after a long struggle of the Namibian people 
at the political front, at the diplomatic front and on the battlefront.

This struggle's greatest strength was the leadership provided by SWAPO.

People knew that no other party had the competence of the SWAPO leadership.

It is therefore no surprise that an overwhelming number of Namibian people voted
for SWAPO in the 1989 Constituent Assembly elections.  

After independence was achieved, the SWAPO leadership continued the same 
tradition of dedication to Namibia.

In the new milieu, the SWAPO government saw its first task to be the ensuring of
peace and stability in a country divided by racial, ethnic and tribal tension.
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It believed that no development planning, or building of democracy was possible 
in Namibia unless peace and common purpose were ensured.

That is why, immediately after independence, the SWAPO government promoted the 
policy of reconciliation and laid groundwork for peace and harmony in a country 
that was ravaged by long years of war and inner conflict.

But this policy should nor be one-sided as it has been for the last five years. 
In the next five years, we aim to ensure that reconciliation becomes a two-way 
street.

Of course, ever since the beginning of this decade, war and inner conflict have 
taken a new dimension globally, with varying consequences.

We have seen this new dimension in the conflict in South Africa, in the breaking
up of the soviet Union, in the conflict caused by racial disharmony in the 
United States as seen by Los Angeles riots, in tribal conflicts in Rwanda, in 
political conflict in Liberia, and in religious conflict in The Sudan.

But, in Namibia there has been peace because of the SWAPO government's efforts 
to bring harmony and understanding among all Namibians.
  
In a country where hatred was built up as a result of apartheid and long years 
of independence struggle, SWAPO's policy of reconciliation was perceived as the 
only realistic policy for cultivating a national ethos in a society that was for
over a century racially and ethnically stratified.

By promoting the policy of reconciliation over the past four and a half years 
the leadership of SWAPO has healed the wounds created by hatred between blacks 
and whites, between father and son, and between families action has, thus, laid 
the foundation for bringing together estrange ... nities, estranged politically,
militarily and socially, into one non-antagonistic whole, all working towards a 
common goal of making a better Namibia.

We know that there are certain people with selfish motives of maintaining their 
grip on the economy who find it hard to reconcile.

They do not realize that reconciliation is a two-way street and any attempt to 
shut out the reconciling majority can have serious consequences for the very 
selfish ends they are trying to protect.

Nevertheless, we in SWAPO continue to try to promote the spirit of inclusively 
instead of exclusivity.

In its efforts at levelling the playing field, the SWAPO government has made 
major strides.

The playing field is not yet fully levelled, but we have levelled access to 
opportunity.

We are at the take-off point and our emphasis is now on bringing about economic 
reconciliation.

It means that we will never accept the exploitation of the have-nots.

Peaceful transition to a new milieu requires that the haves must respond in the 
spirit of reconciliation and help us resolve the problem of land hunger, equity 
and fairness.

If a favourable response is not forthcoming from the privileged few who are 
reluctant to reconcile, we will ensure that their stubbornness does nor result 
in the maintenance of status quo.

The SWAPO government is committed to levelling the playing field.
 
Unlike the other parties in Namibia, SWAPO has remained committed to maintaining
peace and harmony and has provided opportunity for reconciliation.
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The other parties have, on the other hand, never talked about reconciliation 
except when they wanted to protect the privileges of the haves.

Many of the other parties in fact existed, in the first instance, to further the
objective of the colonial government and then to further the interests of SWAPO 
their narrow, race or tribe based constituencies.

Is it therefore any wonder that prior to independence we had three Windhoeks, 
three Tsumebs, and believes that no three Swakopmunds - one for whites, one for 
blacks and one for coloureds? 

It is the SWAPO leadership that committed itself to removing segregation and 
inequities.

Today, no one community, regardless of its political, religious or racial 
persuasion is legally shut out.

SWAPO remains committed to promoting equity and equal opportunity for all 
throughout the land.

SWAPO prides itself in being the only national party with a commitment to not 
one but to all Namibians.

Other parties have often relied on tribalism and racism to promote their cause.

These parties can therefore not peace and even claim to represent Namibians as a
whole.

Therefore, none of these parties and none of their leaders could ever lay claim 
to being national parties purpose and national leaders.

For instance, it is a well-known fact that some are ensured.

SWAPO believes that no development planning, or strengthening of democracy is 
possible in Namibia unless peace and common purpose are ensured.

Opposition leaders have installed themselves as kings or chiefs of certain 
communities and yet aspire to national leadership.

It is also a well-known fact that some opposition leaders have promoted the 
cause of segments of some groups and yet aspire for national leadership.

The SWAPO leadership, on the other hand, consider all Namibians as its 
constituency and is committed to the welfare of all Namibians.

It should therefore be no wonder that only a national party like SWAPO could 
have provided, over four and a half years, peace and tranquillity in Namibia.

We live in peace today because of the commitment of SWAPO to seek unity in 
diversity in our country. 

In the next five years, a SWAPO government will complete the process of 
consolidation of peace and democracy in Namibia.

Already, we have enacted anti-discrimination legislation to remove any vestiges 
of racism, and tribalism.

There is now increasing emphasis on land reform, and framework has been laid for
economic reconciliation. 

Over the past four and a half years, the SWAPO government has shown its total 
commitment to democratic principles.

It has carefully nurtured democracy and freedom.

It has not only stead vastly adhered to the Constitution but has also promoted 
and strengthened democratic institutions.
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This total commitment of SWAPO to democracy, freedom and justice has ensured 
that today there are no political prisoners in Namibia; no one has been forced 
into exile; no opposition party has ever been intimidated, there is freedom of 
movement, and Namibians are no longer subjected to oppressive laws, and police 
dogs.

Under SWAPO's leadership, Namibia can pride itself for being one of the few 
countries where freedom of the press has been given its true meaning.

In spite of the fact that the various media have often insulted SWAPO leadership
at a personal level, it is the SWAPO leadership's maturity that it has never 
wavered from its commitment to freedom of the media.

Today, this commitment of the SWAPO leadership to fundamental human rights and 
freedoms and democracy permeates all aspects of Namibia's haves must social 
fabric.
 
The SWAPO government's commitment to democracy, and its dedication to spirit of 
democratic principles is beyond reproach.

No other party can justifiably make such a claim.

And yet, those who participated in the so-called transition government and 
maintained oppressive laws, today claim to be protectors of democracy.

People saw through their machinations in 1989 and in 1992, and will not easily 
forget their treachery.

Namibians also know that these parties' problems of land priorities and their 
aspirations have not changed - they have always been hunger, equity against the 
masses and will continue to be against them.

They wish to serve not Namibians as a whole but their narrow-based 
constituencies.

Peaceful transition to a new milieu requires that the haves must respond in the 
spirit of reconciliation and help us resolve the problems of land hunger, equity
and fairness.

People know that when these leaden of other parties were working hand in hand 
with the oppressive colonial regime, it was SWAPO that was exiled, it was SWAPO 
members who were imprisoned, and it was SWAPO members who sacrificed their lives
for the liberation of their country. 

The SWAPO government's democratic credentials are impeccable.

SWAPO did not just fight for democracy, it practises democracy at all levels.

It should therefore be no surprise that we have been honoured by visits of the 
representatives of one of the oldest democracies and one of the largest 
democracies.

Queen Elizabeth II of the United Kingdom, the then US Vice President Dan Quayle,
and US Vice President Al Gore have all paid tribute to our President for his far
sightedness in promoting democracy in a sea of turmoil.

Namibians can take pride in the fact that their President was the first African 
Head of State to have been invited to the White House by the Clinton 
Administration.

Namibians have reason to be proud for having a leadership that has preserved and
promoted the nascent political liberalisation which set norm for many people 
trying to bring about multi-party democracies in their own countries.

Namibians, led by SWAPO, have reason to be proud of being the torch bearers.
 
Knowing that Namibians deserve a government that has the same priorities as they
do, the SWAPO leadership has ensured development from bottom up and not from top
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down.

To understand the concern of Namibians at the socio-economic level, it is 
necessary for the government officials to facilitate increased contact between 
the government and the people.

To facilitate increased contact, we in SWAPO opted for the leaders to go to the 
people, always keeping in mind that people how what they want and therefore must
be consulted.

The SWAPO leaders therefore visit every corner of the country to understand the 
concerns and priorities of the people and hold consultations with 
industrialists, members of the business community, representatives of the labour
movement, representatives of the employers' associations, media practitioners, 
and church leaders.

Today, when university of Namibia students are unhappy about something, they can
give vent to their complaints, and they can express their views openly without 
the fear of police dogs.
 
SWAPO is responsive to the concerns of all communities, and it remains committed
to addressing these concerns through its policies.

This bottom-up rather than top-down approach has ensured a national consensus in
all policy matters that have a direct bearing on the lives of the people.

Be it the land question, or the labour legislation, or prioritization in the 
provision of services.

SWAPO's commitment to consultation has invariably helped it to reach consensus, 
thus diffusing any real or perceived antagonism.

SWAPO has always kept in mind that people know what they want and therefore must
be consulted.
 
Results of this approach have been most rewarding.

As a result of this effort, today, the SWAPO leadership is even more sensitized 
to the specific needs of the people in the various regions of the country and is
better equipped to articulate objective-oriented policies for the provision of 
the necessary upon and services.

As a result of SWAPO's efforts to bring development to the people, sizeable 
benefits are accruing to the once deprived regions.

We remain committed to the development of Namibians and to improving the life 
condition of all Namibians.

As a result of SWAPO's efforts to bring development to the people, sizeable 
benefits are accruing to the once deprived regions. (again)

2 Governing with Accountability and Integrity

If the government is to succeed in achieving its objective of building a caring 
society where human values are cherished, it must promote honesty and integrity 
in the country's political institutions.

The SWAPO government has made significant strides in achieving this objective.

In a democratic environment such as ours, the measure of the SWAPO government's 
success is the confidence the government enjoys of the citizens to whom it is 
accountable.

The SWAPO government has never shirked from taking action to ensure honesty and 
integrity.

Whenever there is even a hint of irregularity, it has acted to bring culprits to
book.
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It is with this in view that Frank Commission was appointed and action has 
either been taken or is in the process of being taken against the culprits 
identified by this Commission.

Similarly, to ensure that the integrity and honesty of our political 
institutions is not compromised, we established an Internal Committee on 
Investigation on Boreholes.

Culprits identified in this report will also be held accountable for their 
actions. 

Because the SWAPO government, greatly values accountability and integrity, it 
established the Office of the Ombudsman and staffed it with competent people 
with legal background.

Similarly, the Auditor General's Office has been equipped with qualified people.

Namibians are entitled to expect the best from their political representatives.

They have the right to expect that their representatives will make decisions on 
the merits of a case rather than political influence of those making the case.

To ensure this, we plan to introduce a Code of Conduct for Public Officials to 
guide Cabinet ministers, members of parliament, and public servants. 

This Code of Conduct goes far beyond the Code of Conduct already introduced for 
the political leaders that limits their other activities if there is government 
a conflict of interest. 

To help public officials act within the framework of the Code of Conduct, we 
also plan to appoint an Ethics Counsellor in consultation with the leaders of 
all the political parties in the Parliament.

The SWAPO government greatly values accountability and integrity.

This Ethics Counsellor will help the public officials in the day to day 
application of the Code of Conduct and will be empowered to investigate 
complaints and review specific dealings between government officials and 
individuals to ensure that the provisions of the Code of Conduct are honoured.

He / she will also be available to the President to investigate allegations of 
impropriety by any of the political office bearers. 

During the period of occupation, the majority of Namibians viewed government 
with suspicion.

Today, because of the SWAPO government's openness, and its commitment to honesty
and integrity, we have succeeded in restoring the Namibians' faith in the 
country's political institutions.

The SWAPO government's openness has restored the Namibian's faith in the 
country's political institutions.
 
3 Strengthening our Society

Equality 

In a country where life opportunities were stratified along racial and gender 
lines, the first task of the SWAPO government was to promote equality of all 
citizens.

We were the majority partner in the formulation of the country's constitution 
that enshrined this equality.

In the first term of the SWAPO government, we promoted this concept of equality 
regardless of race, age, colour, or gender. 
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Equality for all Namibians also means freedom from hatred and harassment.

To counter hatred and harassment based on colour, the SWAPO government 
introduced the Anti-discrimination Bill in the Parliament and saw it through to 
enactment.

Similarly, to protect the workers from exploitation, the Labour Act was enacted.
 
While most Namibians agree that men and women have equal rights in Namibia, this
equality has largely remained unasserted.

Recognizing this fact, the SWAPO government rededicated itself to the 
elimination of discrimination based on gender.

SWAPO's commitment to equality of men and women resulted in Namibia becoming a 
signatory to the UN Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination
against Women.

Of course, SWAPO's policy of gender equality is not able in the composition and 
ranks of the executive, the legislature and the judiciary as well as in 
administrative bodies and agencies of the government where women are serving as 
deserving members of Parliament, ministers, deputy ministers, commissioners, 
permanent secretaries or deputy permanent secretaries, ambassadors, and heads of
departments, directorates and divisions.

Notwithstanding these achievements.

SWAPO believes that a great deal still government needs to be achieved to 
promote equality.

Therefore, in the next term, a SWAPO government will introduce an Employment 
Equity Bill to ensure irrespective of that women and people with disabilities 
have a fair representation in our public service and parastatals.

Our objective is also to expand the scope of ethnic this bill to make it 
applicable to government contractors and suppliers.

In the first term, the SWAPO government promoted equality irrespective of race, 
ethic origin, colour, or gender.
 
Affirmative Action

During its first term, the SWAPO government placed great emphasis on its 
commitment to action for the advancement of persons who had been socially, 
economically or educationally disadvantaged by past discriminatory laws or 
practices.

It therefore initiated the implementation of programmes aimed at redressing 
social, economic or educational imbalances in the Namibian society arising out 
of past discriminatory laws or practices.

Special attention was also given to removing discrimination traditionally 
suffered by the women of Namibia.
 
In its first term of office, SWAPO has systematically applied these principles 
in public service appointments.

The majority of new appointees over this period, from the most senior to lower 
levels, entered the Public Service as a result of this policy, typically with 
appropriate qualifications but lacking relevant experience.
 
Real progress has also been made in pursuing these principles in areas where 
government licensing or contracts are important, and in some major areas such as
fisheries.

Notwithstanding this progress, a second SWAPO government will renew its efforts 
to apply the principles of affirmative action to the granting of rights in all 
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areas of natural resources such as mining, wildlife management, tourism and 
agriculture.
 
Progress in redressing historical imbalances has been far less satisfactory in 
the private sector.

Recognizing that the uneven pattern of achievement of such progress, especially 
in sectors such as manufacturing and services, is a result of an absence of 
appropriate legislation, SWAPO will introduce legislation providing for the 
broader application of the principles of affirmative action.

Health Care
 
The SWAPO government's programme of equitable provision of health introduce 
services is one of its proudest achievements and is a tangible example of 
legislation SWAPO's commitment to compassionate public policy.

By emphasizing providing for the Primary Health Care, the SWAPO government has 
increased the availability of health care to a much larger population of the 
country.

Our health service broader sector is today characterized by equity in access to 
health care, accessibility application of the to health care, and affordability 
of health care. 

In the second term, a SWAPO government will introduce legislation providing for 
the broader application of the principles of affirmative action.

Our medical facilities are not only sickness institutions, they are wellness 
institutions.

Thus, these institutions do not only heal the sick but also promote good health 
through vaccinations, child care, maternity facilities, and health education.

We believe that a healthy mind requires a healthy body and therefore we have 
committed consistently increasing amount of the budget to the development of 
health care and health promotion facilities.

In fact, the size of the health care budget is second only to education.

With these policies, the SWAPO government's objective is to make health care for
all a reality by the year 2000. 

SWAPO also believes that provision of health care can only be a small component 
of the overall strategy of ensuring better health for Namibians.

SWAPO believes that policy on health care must also take into account the fact 
that poverty invariably tells on people's health.

We know that life expectancy of people in poverty is considerably lower than 
that of the better off. W-e also believe that encouraging better health requires
that our policy addresses issues concerning the availability of clean water, 
clean air, sewage treatment, product safety, workplace safety, and alcohol 
abuse.

SWAPO will therefore continue to identify national priorities to address health 
care issues, and develop mechanisms to promote better health for all Namibians. 

Better health for our children 

Children are the future of Namibia and the SWAPO government considers the 
protection of our children as its primary responsibility.

In 1990, only 42 per cent of Namibian children below the age of one year were 
considered fully immunized.

By 1994, this figure had reached 75 per cent and we have every reason to be 
pleased with this achievement in the short span of just four years.
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Similarly, infant mortality rates have been brought down from 55 per 1000 live 
births to 50 per 1000 live births, and under five mortality rates from 83 per 
1000 live births in 1992 to 70 per 1000 live births.

Today, there are fewer children born with low birth weight, and malnutrition has
been reduced from 40 per cent to 35 per cent.
 
Better health for women 

As the health of children and women was the most ignored area in the past, the 
SWAPO government emphasized the improvement of the health of children and women.

More and more women are today able to have access to pre and post natal clinics 
and more women are delivering their children in health facilities.

This access to health care facilities has contributed greatly to reduction in 
mortality rates of women, infants and children.

For instance, the number of women attending post-natal clinics has gone up from 
15 per cent in 1992 to 40 per cent in 1994, life expectancy of women has 
increased to 64 years, and 70 percent of women now deliver in health facilities.

Encouraging better health requires that our policy addresses issues concerning 
the availability of clean water, clean air, sewage treatment, product safety, 
workplace safety, and alcohol abuse.

Countering AIDS

The SWAPO government is deeply concerned about the spread of AIDS in Namibia.

It has therefore launched a concerted campaign to counter the spread of HIV 
infection.

We consider it important that Namibians become aware of the threat posed by HIV 
infection and know how to avoid contracting it.

Our strategy to arrest the spread of AIDS will continue to be education, with 
emphasis on educating the most vulnerable group, emphasis on basic values, and 
promoting compassion for the victims of AIDS through better understanding.
 
Better Education 

Provision of education to citizens is a prerequisite for development.

In the past, the majority were denied decent education because it made it easy 
for the occupation regime to govern the uneducated masses.

Denial of education to the majority was also aimed at ensuring that all good 
jobs went to the privileged few.
 
SWAPO recognized the importance of education even when it was waging the 
struggle for liberation.

Therefore, for SWAPO, mining Namibians was a priority even then.

After independence, the SWAPO government created a new system of education for 
Namibia All schools were opened for all Namibians regardless of their colour, 
creed or gender.

Massive investment was undertaken to provide schools in areas where none 
existed.

Curricula were designed to promote independent thinking, inquiry, and skills 
development We believe that all human beings have the right to develop their 
potential to the fullest.
 
Ever since independence, the SWAPO government has made access of Namibians to 

Seite 10



SWAPO 1994
education apriority area.

As a result, it committed more funds to this activity than to any other.

In the next five years, too, SWAPO government will continue to emphasize 
education at all levels.

Our priority will be to enhance education quantitatively as well as 
qualitatively.

SWAPO government has also promoted literacy programmes to address the SWAPO 
needs of those who were in the past denied opportunity to go to school. 

Primary Education 

SWAPO government believes that every child has a right to education.

Towards this end, new schools are being built in areas where none existed before
and teachers are being trained to man these schools.

Over the past four and a half years, 50000 more children have been provided 
school places.

The SWAPO government has made access of Namibians to education a priority area.

Secondary Education 

With better education in primary schools, and increased opportunities for the 
children to complete primary education, increasing number of Namibian children 
now have a chance to go for secondary education.

In the first four and a half years of independence, there has been a 36 per cent
increase in secondary school population, and 38 per cent increase in high school
graduates.

In the past three years, ten new secondary schools have been opened in many of 
these schools, new programmes are being introduced to prepare Namibians to work 
in high technology, knowledge intensive industries.
 
Tertiary Education 

The SWAPO government has emphasized tertiary education for Namibians in 
vocational institutions and at the universities within the country and outside 
the country.

Our institutions are now geared to meet increasing spectrum of human resource 
needs of the country.

Namibians are being trained to become nurses, doctors, engineers, computer 
specialists, commercial farmers, commercial fishermen, managers, lawyers, and 
magistrates.

Namibia's education system is today truly serving the Namibians. 

Literacy 

Illiteracy has caused an enormous loss of human potential.

The SWAPO government therefore committed to eradicate illiteracy from the face 
of Namibia.

Already, the literacy programmes have helped over 41000 Namibians to become 
literate.

This year, another 14000 Namibians will be enrolled in the literacy programme.

In the next five years, illiteracy rate in our country will be reduced by 80 per
cent. 
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Safety in our Homes and on our Streets

Many people will recall that prior to independence, black and coloured people 
from outside towns were not allowed in towns without permits.

And even those who were allowed in towns were required to be indoors or out of 
town by 9 pm.

Their presence else where after 9 pm resulted in their arrest.

In such a curfew regime, crime could be kept under control even if the colonial 
government did not address the fundamental causes of crime. 

In a democratic society that the SWAPO government is attempting to create, per 
cent increase we cannot accept placing limitations on the movement of people.

Today, people are free to move anywhere within the country.

No restrictions are In high school imposed on them.

One result of this freedom has been that many who are unemployed and were forced
to live in the so called reserves are pouring into cities, looking for jobs.

In the first term of the SWAPO government, there has been a 36 per cent increase
in secondary school population, and 38 per cent increase in high school 
graduates.

As a result, larger urban centres, such as Windhoek, are growing at an alarming 
rate. 

SWAPO believes that security and safety in the streets and at home is everyone's
basic right.

Crime in our streets, it is a result of many years of neglect by the colonial, 
and colonial DTA governments of the issues that promote crime.

These governments were not interested in recognizing that there is direct link 
between economic hardship and crime.

We, in SWAPO, recognize that the only way to effectively address the crime 
situation is to address its underlying causes. 

Further, prior to-independence, people who belonged to the dispossessed 
communities did not bother to report crimes, such as, rape, robbery and assault,
as they expected little response from the colonial police.

This situation has now changed.

Today, the Namibian Police responds to all crimes and not just to crimes 
perpetrated against the privileged few. 

We are proud that the incidence of violent crime in the post-independence era is
far less than that in the pre-independence era.

We are also proud that, as a result of our policy of reconciliation, there is 
little evidence of revenge crime. 

Nevertheless, the fight against crime will be a priority for the SWAPO 
government.

In order to combat crime, we will work in a wide range of areas.

In addition to creating conditions for reducing economic hardship, we aim to 
arrest the crime rate by strengthening our police force, changing laws to make 
it difficult for the alleged perpetrators of serious crime to be released on 
bail, and increasing sentence lengths for violent and sex crimes.
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To this end, a thorough review of the Criminal Procedure and Police Acts will be
carried out, and the recruitment, training and motivation of police, 
prosecutors, magistrates, and prison wardens will be emphasized.

In addition, the physical infrastructure on which the various law enforcement 
agencies depend, will be further strengthened.

Special emphasis will be placed on the provision of additional adequate and 
properly secured prison facilities, including prisons to accommodate prisoners 
convicted of serious crimes, and convicts serving long-term prison sentences, as
well as specialized centres for juveniles. 

Other aspects of the State's capacity to effectively deal with crime will also 
receive serious attention.

These will include a tightening of arms and ammunition laws, improving 
legislation regulating all aspects of our prison services, and strengthening our
position regionally and internationally in relation to conventions and 
institutions aimed at cracking down on crime.

We in SWAPO recognize that the only way to address the crime situation is to 
address the underlying causes.

The SWAPO government is most concerned about crime against women and children.

To deal with this crime, we will launch a national public education campaign, 
and change laws so that abusers of women and children are kept away from them.

We will also expand the activities of the women and Child Abuse Unit of the 
Namibian Police to provide support to the victims of abuse. 

The SWAPO government remains combined to improving our courts to ensure that 
cases are dealt with more expeditiously. 

Crime prevention is another goal of the SWAPO government.

We aim to achieve this objective by responding to the underlying social causes 
of criminal behaviour, such as, poverty.

We believe that if crime is to be prevented, we must provide Namibians access to
housing, training, health care, and jobs.

Job Creation 

Creating jobs for Namibians is the SWAPO government's top priority. 

SWAPO government does not see unemployment only in economic terms, it considers 
work as the very basis of a person's esteem because unemployment is a symbol of 
rejection by society. 

Therefore, for the next five years, a SWAPO government's number one priority 
will be to secure existing jobs and create new ones.

To put Namibians to work, a SWAPO government will promote state-funded 
vocational training for the unemployed.

Training 

Most unemployed Namibians are unemployed because they lack appropriate skills.

To correct this mismatch, a SWAPO government will enhance vocational training at
vocational training institutions, at schools, at community centres, and at the 
university.

Education in science will be encouraged and increased priority will be given to 
business management training.

Institutions involved in vocational training and in promoting self-employment 
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will be entitled to government grants.

A SWAPO government will continue to encourage Namibians to learn skills for 
becoming entrepreneurs.
 
Promotion of Agro-industries

Majority of Namibians derive their livelihood from agriculture and yet our 
agriculture sector is not fully exploited for creating jobs.

SWAPO will therefore promote the commercialization of the communal sector and 
continue to promote agro-based industries to create new jobs in agricultural 
production and in agro-based manufacturing sector.

Promotion of investment in ago-based industries will be given top priority. 

Promotion of Small Business

Small business has the potential for creating many self-employment 
opportunities.

A SWAPO government will therefore encourage Namibians to take advantage of the 
government programmes to learn skills for becoming entrepreneurs.

Once skills have been acquired, Namibians will be provided advice and financing 
through the Namibia Development Corporation to help them become self-employed in
their own communities.
 
Tax Incentives and Other Government Support for Job Creation 

The SWAPO government has already provided very attractive incentives to 
businesses for training and employing Namibians.

We will continue to provide these incentives to existing and new businesses.
 
Building Namibia's Manufacturing Base 

Namibia's manufacturing output accounts for mere five percent of the country's 
Gross Domestic Product.

A SWAPO government will work towards expanding the country's manufacturing base,
first by promoting local beneficiation and value-added, and then by promoting 
export oriented industries.

Agro-industries, and fish processing industries will be promoted. 

Expanding Tourism

Tourism is the major provider of jobs in Namibia.

Opportunities for vocational training for work in navel agencies, airlines, 
hotels, motels, lodges, restaurants, banks and retail outlets will therefore be 
expanded.

Businesses will be given incentives to train Namibians.
 
Promoting Building Industry 

In a country where there is an enormous pent-up demand for low cost housing and 
there is a need to expand infrastructure, such as, schools, roads, bridges, 
clinics, hospitals. etc., a SWAPO government will increase government investment
in meeting these needs and thus promoting the building industry which has 
significant job creation potential.

A SWAPO government will increase investment in public works and promote 
employment.

Promoting Public Works Programmes 
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There are a great deal of infrastructural disparities.

Roads, water distribution, sewage treatment, recycling plants, etc. need to be 
built to serve the needs of the various newly proclaimed townships, and other 
rural areas.

In the next five years, a SWAPO government will invest heavily in promoting 
public works programmes to provide these services.

At the same time, however, the SWAPO government will promote job creation in 
this sector by insisting on the use of labour intensive methods of construction.

In doing so, the SWAPO government will increasingly involve the unemployed, 
skilled, semi-skilled and unskilled Namibians in contributing to the national 
economy.

In this effort, the involvement of youth and women will be maximized.  

Community Based Projects

There is a great deal of talent in our rural areas, particularly in the 
production of handicrafts, such as, pottery making, basket weaving, wood 
carving, carpet weaving, and jewellery making.

A SWAPO government will promote these activities by providing access to new and 
innovative training to promote these crafts, thereby providing better income for
increasing number of craftsmen and women.
  
Promoting Namibia's Cultural Identity  

Namibia's culture embraces shared perceptions and beliefs, common experiences, 
and diverse linguistic and cultural identities.

These attributes, taken together, give Namibia its national identity.

SWAPO therefore remains committed to promoting culture without allowing any one 
group to isolate itself by closing doors to its cultural institutions to other 
members of the community.
 
In keeping with our commitment to promoting Namibia's cultural heritage, we will
increase funding to the Namibian Broadcasting Corporation to help it develop 
capacity to produce local programmes.

We will also support, with government grants, other government and private 
initiatives to promote art, music, handicrafts, and other cultural activities.

Institutions, such as, libraries, museums, theatres, and art galleries will also
continue to be strengthened through grants.
  
Recognizing that Namibia is an important sporting nation, the SWAPO government 
has already financed creation of several sport facilities in the hitherto 
neglected parts of the country.

We will continue with this effort until there are sport facilitates in all major
towns in the country.

A SWAPO government recognising the talent of people in the rural areas will 
promote handicraft activities by providing access to new and innovative 
training.
  
Housing, Electricity, and Water

Prior to independence, development was concentrated only in certain parts of 
urban areas.

Thus, Windhoek was developed but Katutura was not, and urban areas were 
developed but rural areas, where most of the Namibians live, were neglected in 
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every respect Electricity was not provided, little effort was made to provide 
potable water, health services were minimal, and there were few schools.

The SWAPO government started to change all this by giving the development of 
rural areas the prominence it deserves.

Our aim is to make the rural areas attractive enough so that Namibians don't 
have to leave for urban areas to seek opportunities or to improve their quality 
of life.

In this effort, we consider housing, provision of electricity, and provision of 
potable water as three important prerequisites.
 
Housing 

Disparities between the haves and have-nots are nowhere more acute than in 
access to housing.

Majority of Namibians who were deprived in the past lived and continue to live 
in substandard shelters.

The SWAPO government committed it self to changing this by making affordable 
housing available to all.

Initially, during the period 1990 to 1992, the government built 574 low cost 
houses.

However, it was soon realized that having houses built commercially and with no 
input from the beneficiaries would increase the costs beyond the means of the 
majority that constitutes the low income group.

Therefore, to meet the special needs of this majority, the SWAPO government 
established the Build-Together Programme.

Under this programme, people who need housing, initiate action, make decisions 
at the local level and implement the programme.

In this local initiative, the government provides framework for the people to 
take decisions, technical assistance, and, most importantly, credit on easy 
terms. 

Since 1992 / 1993, the Build-Together Programme has helped 2390 families in the 
lowest income groups in thirty-three areas to have their own houses.

Success of this programme is best seen in the fact that every house that has 
been built is today worth twice the amount of loan granted.

The SWAPO government remains convinced that this approach is most suited to meet
the needs of low cost housing.

Therefore, over the next five years, we aim to help an additional 14500 families
to build and own their homes.
 
Provision of Water 

Inadequate provision of potable water has put unnecessary and avoidable burden 
on households, and particularly on women.

In addition, such a state of affairs has also contributed to increased sickness 
and death rates in the rural areas.

To counter these problems, the SWAPO government developed a strategy to provide 
clean, potable water for the various communities.

The SWAPO government considers the provision of housing, electricity and water 
as the three prerequisites to improving the living condition in the rural areas.

In the last four and a half years, considerable progress has been made and, as a
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consequence, today, 200000 more Namibians have access to potable water.
 
Provision of Electricity

Lack of provision of electricity in the rural areas resulted in absolute 
underdevelopment of these areas.

In fact, inequity in the provision of electricity produced or procured in the 
north or south bypassed the rural areas and was transmitted directly to the 
urban areas.

This ensured that no industries could develop in rural areas, and no jobs could 
be created.

SWAPO therefore committed itself to changing this inequity by providing 
electricity to the erstwhile deprived areas.

As a result, members of the community and / or agricultural extension officers 
to report in the first four and an half years after independence, 140 villages 
and towns have been provided electricity.

In the next five years, too, a SWAPO government will continue with this 
emphasis.

The SWAPO government is also working on making Namibia self-sufficient in power 
generation, and we remain hopeful that giving practical shape to Epupa will 
double our power generation capacity from 1760 Gwh to 3410 Gwh.

The Land Question

About 70 per cent of the Namibian population lives in rural areas and is, as
a result, dependent on land in one way or another for its livelihood but access 
to, and ownership of, land are highly uneven due to historical reasons.

Thus, 36.2 million hectares or 44 per cent of the whole country is owned and 
utilized by just over 4200 farmers.

On the other hand, more than 150000 families or close to one million Namibians 
have access to only 33.5 million hectares or 41 per cent of the country which is
commonly referred to the communal areas.

The remaining 15 per cent of the country's land consists of proclaimed national 
and game parks and diamond areas.

The land question therefore is the single most poignant reminder of the 
inequities of the past and the SWAPO government is committed to correcting this 
inequity within the framework of the provisions of the Constitution.
  
Towards this end, in the first instance, the SWAPO government held a National 
Conference on Land Reform and the Land Question.

Subsequently, a technical committee was appointed to assemble all the relevant 
information.

Based on the report of this committee, the SWAPO government prepared a bill on 
commercial farmland which will be followed by another bill on communal areas.

Over the next five years, a SWAPO government will help an additional 14500 
families to build and own their homes.

The SWAPO government has also decided to commit one hundred million Namibian 
dollars to acquire land for distribution to the landless.

In the meantime, the SWAPO government has not been oblivious to the problems of 
the landless.

In the past four and a half years, it has purchased 74727 hectares of land to 
settle the landless.
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As a result of this effort, 10833 Namibians have been settled.

The bill dealing with commercial farming areas will empower the government to 
acquire commercial land held by non-Namibians, and then that held by those who 
have excessively large holding.

The bill provides for the members of the community and / or agriculture 
extension officers to report the existence of any land falling within the 
categories that have been targeted for acquisition.

Subsequently, a land commission will decide whether the land should be acquired.

The communal land bill being proposed by the SWAPO government will aim to 
enhance the security of access to land tenure in communal areas by regularising 
the allocation, utilization and transfer of such land.

It will also aim to provide for different tenure options so as to facilitate 
increased and differentiated agricultural production in future.

Fundamental to the success of these objectives is that pressure on communal land
be reduced.

This will be attempted by designing special incentive packages for large-scale 
communal farmers to move out from communal areas to commercial farms.

We believe that even the problems created by rural urban migration have their 
solution in the way we address the land question.

For SWAPO, therefore, the satisfying of land hunger is of prime importance.

International Relations

The SWAPO government's foreign policy has drawn from the history of Namibia's 
liberation struggle, international solidarity, as well as - and particularly - 
the sacrifices made by the succeeding generations of the Namibian people for 
freedom, human rights, democracy, land, equality and justice.

For SWAPO, the satisfying of land hunger is of prime importance.

The SWAPO government's foreign policy, which went through various stages of 
conception, formulation, analysis and implementation within the framework of 
bilateral agreements, regional initiatives and international cooperation, is 
based on principled stand on international issues.

Of course, this position has always been SWAPO's great strength, and it is a 
result of this position that Namibia's cause found great support in the 
international community, within the United Nations, the Organization of African 
Unity, the Non-aligned Movement, the Commonwealth, and the Frontline States.
 
Based on this position, we chose to open our missions in countries, such as, 
Angola, Cuba, Zambia, India, Zimbabwe and others, that had stood by us during 
the struggle.

We also remained committed to our principled position in our dealings with South
Africa, and have stood steadfast in our support of the United Nations effort in 
Cambodia, in our commitment to SADC, and its new regional body, the Association 
of Southern African States which will provide political and security back-up to 
SADC.

For the same reason, the SWAPO government's stand on conflict in Angola, on 
developments in South Africa and Mozambique, on global concern with the 
environment, on north-south and south-south cooperation, and on the tragedy in 
Rwanda has earned Namibia respect internationally.
 
The SWAPO government can take pride in the fact that it succeeded in ensuring 
the reintegration of Walvis Bay and the offshore islands into Namibia through 
diplomacy.
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Similarly, we intend to resolve the Kasikili Island dispute through diplomacy. 

On the economic front, supporting the evolution of a just and equitable 
International Economic Order remains the SWAPO government's major take pride in 
the foreign policy objective.
 
We will continue to achieve our foreign policy objectives within the succeeded 
in framework of our principal position which promotes a spirit of cooperation 
ensuring the and reason in conflict resolution and compassion in alleviating the
suffering of the victims of conflict. 

National Security

In keeping with the provisions of the Constitution, the SWAPO government 
established a small but efficient Namibian Defence Force.

This defence force is made up of the former combatants with many of the ex-PLAN 
cadres having been absorbed in the new Defence Force.

The SWAPO government can take pride in the fact that it succeeded in ensuring 
the reintegration of Walvis Bay and the offshore island into Namibia through 
diplomacy.

However, in keeping the spirit of inclusivity, the Defence Force provided 
opportunity to every Namibian to join it.
 
Today, Namibia's Defence Force not only stands ready to protect the territorial 
integrity and sovereignty of the country but has also equipped itself to support
the civil authorities in the event of any crisis.

For instance, in the last four and a half years, the NDF has been involved in 
mine clearance in the northern parts of the country, helping with the reparation
of Namibian nationals from Botswana, helping with the combating of locusts in 
the Caprivi region, apprehension of trawlers illegally fishing in the country's 
temtorial waters, helping police in combating and preventing crime, and helping 
with the delivery of drought aid to many of the remote parts of the country.
 
Our Defence Force has also contributed greatly to the SWAPO government's 
commitment to its principled position to promote dialogue in conflict resolution
and to work towards alleviating the suffering of the victims of conflict.

For instance, at the request of the UN Secretary General, a contingent of 43 NDF
personnel equipped with 15 Wolf Armoured Personnel Carriers was sent to Cambodia
to assist the UN with the monitoring of the elections.
 
In the next five years, a SWAPO government will continue to enhance the capacity
and capability of the NDF by continued emphasis on training and discipline, and 
by creating a nucleus of an air and maritime wing. 

Our Defence Force has contributed greatly to the SWAPO government's commitment 
to its principled position to promote dialogue in conflict resolution.

4 Strengthening our Economy

Through its tested leadership during the many years of armed liberation 
struggle, SWAPO brought political independence to Namibians; then, during its 
first term in office as the government of independent Namibia, SWAPO through its
perseverance and skilful diplomatic negotiations, secured the reintegration of 
Walvis Bay and the entrenchment of democratic rights for all Namibians.

During the first term, SWAPO also worked to establish structures and framework 
to bring economic independence to Namibians.

SWAPO believes that strengthening our economy is vital for building a fair, just
and egalitarian society in Namibia.

Economic Independence
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At the time of independence, the Namibian economy functioned largely as an 
adjunct to the South African economy.

In fact, for all practical purposes, Namibia was treated as the fifth province 
of South Africa.

Namibia supplied primary products to world markets and bought expensive consumer
goods from or through South Africa in a way that largely served white South 
African business interests. 

To assert Namibia's economic independence, the SWAPO government put rates in 
place all the major elements of an independent economy.

It radically restructured government finances to redress the inequities in 
access to opportunities and services that were the hallmark of one hundred years
of colonial rule.

It put in place policies in the areas of taxation, investment, finance, banking 
and trade and industry to promote Namibian control over economic activity, and 
at the same time encourage a broad range of foreign and domestic investment in 
appropriate sectors.

Today, as a result of the SWAPO government's policies, Namibia has a modern and 
sophisticated economy in which everyone can participate.

Further, it has introduced labour policies and education and human resources 
development policies and programmes to ensure that Namibians will acquire the 
skills to productively participate in a modern and sophisticated economy.

In addition, the SWAPO government has established, through its Ministry of 
Finance and the Bank of Namibia, national customs and foreign exchange 
administrations; it has put in place a national currency giving Namibians the 
option to move towards independent monetary policies; it has given priority to 
expanding transport and trade related infrastructure and services within the 
country and within the region; and it has developed trade and investment 
relations with a whole new range of regional and international partners.

SWAPO believes that strengthening our economy is vital for building a fair, just
and egalitarian society in Namibia.

Economic Growth

The SWAPO government has articulated its economic policies to address not only 
the need for economic growth but also to promote equity.

In its economic policies, one can see SWAPO's commitment to addressing a number 
of issues as follows:

- Namibians enjoying political freedom and independence after years of struggle 
want to see that political freedom also leads to improved living standards for 
their communities and families;

- Economic growth provides opportunities to redress the inequities that still 
characterize the distribution of wealth in Namibia because economic growth 
provides additional resources that allow new opportunities and better services 
to be provided for those who could previously not enjoy fair to economic 
opportunities;

- The Spectre of unemployment and impoverishment of rural communities in 
particular is the greatest threat to the enjoyment by Namibians of a peaceful 
and prosperous future.

Poverty and unemployment at the rates now prevailing in Namibia, and 
concentrated among particular groups of communities and families, are 
unacceptable considering the country's potential; and

- crime, the direct consequence of poverty and unemployment it tearing apart the
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fabric of Namibian society.

It accentuates division between racial and ethnic groups, between the well off 
and the needy, between those enjoying the fruits of economic independence and 
those who are left out; and threatens to destroy the achievements of 
reconciliation and reconstruction.

Only broad-based economic growth can roll back poverty and unemployment.

Economic Justice

SWAPO has pursued policy of economic independence in a way that promotes 
economic justice.

To place economic power in the hands of Namibians and to equip them with modern 
skills, SWAPO has committed itself to ensuring that the opportunities provided 
by its policies are directed particularly towards the broad mass of Namibians 
deprived by discrimination and by inequalities in education and other services 
from achieving their full economic potential.

The SWAPO government has pursued the policy of economic independence in a way 
that promotes economic justice.

The SWAPO government's taxation policies are also directed towards promoting 
economic justice.

Thus, we lowered income tax, lowered GST, and even made some essential goods 
exempt from GST, and introduced AST on luxury items.

We also increased tax exempt income to cushion the impact of inflation and any 
inadequacy in salary increases.

Tax revenues are also being spent to develop depressed areas with a view to 
promoting equity and economic justice.

SWAPO's Economic Achievements

SWAPO's economic policies are already paying dividends.

By moving the economy away from dependency on South Africa, SWAPO brought growth
to Namibia during a period of overall economic decline.

In the four years since Independence, Namibia's real GNP grew by over 13.5 per 
cent while that of South Africa declined.

By providing new opportunities to Namibians, and broadening Namibia's foreign 
trade and investment relations as a whole despite being hard hit by the effects 
of international recession and the colonial debt burden left on it by South 
Africa, the SWAPO government has ensured for the country economic growth that is
higher than that in the rest of the Southern African region.

Future Economic Challenges

Namibia's economic performance has been impressive and has been so acclaimed 
internationally.

SWAPO has reason to be proud of this achievement especially because it has been 
achieved during a period of international economic adversity, and over a period 
when the economy was being substantially restructured.

SWAPO recognizes that the level of economic progress achieved so far is not good
enough for the long term.

Taking into account Namibia's high birth rate, it provides for only small 
increases in average individual living standards.

However, SWAPO has been able to achieve broader improvements in living standards
than this data suggests by redirecting services and opportunities to those 
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previously deprived and the needy - but the fact remains that Namibia must 
achieve higher sustained areas of economic growth per head if Namibians are to 
secure the peaceful and prosperous future that we all seek for our children.

Therefore, SWAPO will not only seek to increase economic growth rates but also 
look at ways to moderate population growth.

A SWAPO government will continue to carry forward its vision of widespread 
growth in jobs, incomes and services.

SWAPO's Economic Strategy

During its second term of office, a SWAPO government will can forward its vision
of economic independence and economic justice to ensure that Namibians enjoy 
widespread growth in jobs, incomes and services.

Therefore, in the next five years, the SWAPO government will complete the work 
necessary to build a truly independent Namibian economy, developing richer links
with other countries in the region, especially SADC, and the world; to build a 
strong domestic economy; to give Namibians access through trade to the finest 
quality of goods available through the creativity and productivity of people 
from every part of the world and to supply high.

SWAPO will pursue the vision through two main strategies:

- by strengthening the economy's growth performance by making it more open, 
productive and competitive; and

- by promoting rural and regional development.

Strengthening economic growth performance

The Namibian economy is small, open and trade dependent - the value of 
merchandise exports is over 60 per cent of the value of GDP.

There are areas of the economy where, for strategic reasons, Namibia must strive
for self-sufficiency, such as in the production staple food products and energy.

But outside these areas, the economic well being of Namibians is going to be 
increasingly dependent on expert-led growth.

The key to our success is therefore international competitiveness.

We aim to work towards that end, and we are fortunate that, globally, freer 
international trade is being promoted.

Positive developments at the regional level, such as the free trade agreement 
with Zimbabwe, should also help.

New South Africa has now emerged, there is broader support for real progress in 
promoting regional trade and economic integration, and new GATT international 
trading arrangements are in place.

The markets in which Namibia sells its products and buys its consumables and 
equipment are becoming increasingly open and competitive.

Historically, Namibians have not been made-conscious.

Under South African colonial rule, Namibia's exports were dominated by a small 
range of primary commodities produced largely by or for South African companies.

SWAPO is completely committed to furthering cooperation, especially through the 
SADC framework and through wider African economic cooperation.

Namibia's imports were drawn from a narrow range of suppliers, and Namibia was 
not much involved in regional trade.

Progress towards economic independence under SWAPO is changing this pattern, and
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changing it fast.

A new sense of urgency will therefore be attached to making the economy more 
productive and more competitive.

SWAPO's economic policy will meet this challenge by: 

- improving the capacities of Namibians to participate in economic activities.

SWAPO is committed to strengthening and broadening education and training 
programmes to ensure economic opportunities for all Namibians.

With substantial progress already made in the restructuring of the basic 
education system, SWAPO will move to give a new priority to vocational mining, 
and to ensure the proper recognition of issues related to worker health and 
safety;

- improving the business management skills of Namibians.

Despite the progress made in opening up the economy to all groups of Namibian 
society, managements of many businesses remain dominated by minority.

Such a situation, in addition to being inequitable, limits economic 
opportunities for many Namibians because it prevents Namibians from making their
full contribution to economic development at the management level; and because 
it leaves management attitudes in place which alienate workers, and reduce their
commitment and productivity.

SWAPO will give a new priority to business management training and to pressing 
through affirmative action for broader participation in business management;
 
- increasing the role of competition in the economy.

Independent Namibia inherited a highly regulated economy.

Many of these regulations address worthwhile goals such as environmental and 
consumer protection, or protection for local industries but others lead to 
higher costs for Namibian consumers and local industry, which affect jobs and 
living standards, and effectively bar new groups from entering these business 
areas.

A SWAPO government will focus on removing or modifying regulations and controls 
that stifle economic growth, especially in key sectors such as transport and 
finance where high costs are passed on to other sectors of the economy.
 
In some business areas, such as trade and distribution, manufacturing, hotel and
other services, and construction, established Namibian business have become so 
used to operating in an uncompetitive environment that they, instead of adapting
to Namibia's growing economic independence and becoming more efficient, have 
responded with protests at proposed new competitors.

SWAPO will continue to encourage increased competition through foreign and local
investment, and through joint ventures in business areas where competition is 
weak.

A SWAPO government will continue to encourage increased competition through 
foreign and local investment.

- ensuring effective performance of public enterprises.

SWAPO is committed to a mixed economy as provided for in Article 98 of the 
Constitution, in which there is a role for wholly public enterprises; wholly 
private enterprises - local, foreign and cooperative; and joint ventures between
public and private sectors as appropriate in each area of economic activity.

SWAPO remains committed to participation by the public sector through public 
enterprises and public equity investment in economic activities where it is 
necessary to secure social and economic progress to ensure the equitable and 
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efficient supply of essential services, such as water, electricity, health and 
education services and shelter, to ensure that valuable development 
opportunities are not missed because of perceived risks by the private sector, 
and to ensure that the Namibian people benefit from the exploitation and 
harvesting of their natural resources including minerals, energy and fisheries.
 
At the same time, SWAPO's policies for the management of public enterprises have
been designed to ensure that they are more responsive to the broader needs and 
interests of all Namibians; and that they are more efficiently managed.

In its second term, SWAPO will review the performance of public enterprises to 
ensure that they make the required contribution to economic independence, growth
and justice expected of them.

- protecting, conserving and enhancing the environment.

Economic well-being of many Namibians is threatened more by unsustainable 
patterns of use and exploitation of the natural resources from which they draw 
their livelihood than by any other factor.

In keeping with the provisions of Article 95(1) of the Constitution, SWAPO's 
economic policy seeks sustainable development and recognizes that a nation which
opts for achieving short-term gains by depleting and degrading its reserves of 
non-renewable resources undermines its own future.
 
- supporting regional economic integration and promoting regional trade and 
investment.

The people of the southern African region stand at the threshold of a new era - 
one which holds out the prospect of unprecedented improvement in their economic 
wellbeing.

Regional economic integration, including expanded regional trade and investment 
flows, are a central element of this prospect.

Namibia presently enjoys less than its reasonable share of benefits from 
regional economic affairs because of the lopsided development of its economic 
capacity.

As SWAPO corrects this situation, the people of Namibia stand to benefit 
substantially from closer regional economic cooperation.

SWAPO will give a new priority to vocational training, and to ensuring the 
proper recognition of issues related to worker health and safety.

In fact, Namibia is already benefiting from initiatives taken by SWAPO to 
develop trade relations with a wider range of neighbouring states through 
growing reciprocal trade.

SWAPO is completely committed to furthering this cooperation, especially through
the SADC framework and through wider African economic cooperation. 

Promoting Rural and Regional Development 

Economic growth in Namibia is concentrated in Windhoek anda few other growth 
points.

This has resulted in increased rural to urban migration, bringing in its wake 
the problems caused by overcrowding, such as, crime, and homelessness.

SWAPO believes that these problems can be overcome only by removing the 
conditions that cause rural urban migration.

We must therefore make a major effort towards reducing disparities between life 
and opportunities in rural and urban areas.
 
This effort, however, cannot and should not be based on redistributing incomes 
through social welfare payment programmes.
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In any case, with SWAPO's commitment to social programmes in health, education 
and housing, and to improving infrastructure to support economic growth, the 
government cannot be expected to have enough resources to address these 
disparities through welfare payment programmes.
 
Therefore, effort to tackle poverty and unemployment must be based on enhancing 
rural life condition through policies that encourage rural development.

Recognizing that Namibians in rural areas are highly dependent upon agriculture,
especially subsistence agriculture in the communal areas, any policy of rural 
development must focus on improving agriculture in the communal areas.

Towards this end, key aspects of SWAPO's policy for rural and regional 
development are: 

- commercialization of agriculture in communal areas.

SWAPO will promote the creation of producers associations and marketing boards 
of different products important to low income rural producers to create channels
for the commercialization of crops and animal products for which markets are now
poorly developed or non-existent.

- development of regional training programmes.

Most of the vocational training opportunities are still concentrated in major 
urban areas.

It is time for bringing about a fundamental shift in this pattern.

SWAPO will therefore relocate some of these programmes and initiate new ones in 
the various regions to provide increased access of these facilities to much 
larger populations. 

Key aspects of SWAPO's policy for rural development are commercialization of 
communal agriculture, development of regional training programmes, regional 
industrial development, and land reform.

- promotion of regional industrial development.

If the underdeveloped regions are to participate in the creation and sharing of 
the national wealth, they must be helped in achieving some industrialisation.

SWAPO will therefore not only work towards enhancing the capacity of the regions
to attract industries by the provision of infrastructure and removal of land 
tenure constraints but would also offer additional incentives to investors who 
choose to invest in areas that we wish to develop.

This policy is in keeping with SWAPO's commitment to achieving equitable 
regional development land reform.

- land reform.

Land reform is an essential element for bringing about equity; for, it is only 
through land reform that we can encourage farmers in the communal areas to take 
up farming commercially, and to satisfy land hunger of the landless and the 
dispossessed.

SWAPO will also work towards enhancing the capacity of the regions to attract 
industries.
 
5 Strengthening our Productive Sectors 

Agriculture 

Despite the growth in other sectors and migration to urban areas, most Namibians
still live in rural areas, and earn their living from the land.
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Agriculture is estimated to support directly or indirectly a significant 
majority of Namibia's population, and around 300000 people are engaged in 
farming in communal areas.

The outlook for growth from commercial farming is at best moderate.

Prospects for improving the livelihoods of those dependent on farming will 
therefore depend largely on the performance of farming in communal areas.
 
SWAPO has already put in place important programmes to improve farming in 
communal areas and to improve the wellbeing of those in rural areas.

Its agricultural development programmes include:
 
- strengthening of agricultural extensions services based on expansion of the 
network of agricultural development centres; 

- reforming the apartheid lending practices of the now renamed Agricultural Bank
of Namibia so as to include provision for affirmative action loans;

- supporting farmers and rural communities to cope with the drought conditions 
experienced throughout most of SWAPO's first term of office, through a wide 
range of drought relief programmes, thus averting potential widespread suffering
and deprivation;

- extending direct services to communal farmers including ploughing services and
the provision of seed and fertiliser to needy farmers;
 
- assisting communal farmers with means through concessional loans to buy 
commercial farms, thus improving grazing opportunities for poorer communal 
farmers; and 

- implementing a land purchase scheme within the framework of the land reform 
legislation, to acquire land for distribution to land-scarce and landless 
families.

A SWAPO government will expand the scope of direct services to communal farmers 
including ploughing services and the provision of seed and fertiliser to needy 
farmers.

In addition to these programmes, SWAPO has consistently given the highest 
priority to the provision of services to rural communities many of whom now 
enjoy better access to boreholes, pipelines for potable water, clinics, schools,
roads and electricity than they ever dreamed of - a result which will stand 
among the finest achievements of the first SWAPO government.

Much more, however, needs to be done if these agricultural and rural development
programmes are to lead to sufficiently widespread improvement in rural living 
standards.

Several of the programmes listed above are new and less than fully developed, 
and need substantially greater resources to make them effective.

In addition, other major new initiatives are needed. 

A central theme of agricultural and rural development policy during SWAPO's next
term will be fuller commercialization of agriculture in the communal areas.

Towards that end, SWAPO will:

- promote the creation of producers associations and marketing boards for the 
different products important to low income rural producers to be responsible for
creating channels for the commercialisation of crops and animal products such as
mahangu, maize and groundnuts, for which markets for communal area production 
are now poor or non-existent.

- link these associations and boards with farmers cooperatives as instruments 
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for assisting communal farmers with access to farm inputs, credit and markets;
 
- redirect the resources available for building up and maintaining strategic 
food reserves to purchase of production from communal areas; and 

- implement a package of land reform measures which will include strengthening 
of the existing programmes to assist communal farmers with means to buy 
commercial farming land and to purchase land for the land-scarce and the 
landless; considering the issue of title deeds for plots in areas dominated by 
smallholder crop production; and assigning of range use rights to groups of 
farmers in communal pastoral farming areas.

Mining and Energy 

Mining remains in financial terms the largest sector in the economy accounting 
for half of the value of exports, 17 per cent of GDP, and a projected N$ 300 
million in government revenue from direct taxes in the current year.

A SWAPO government will continue to give highest priority to the provision of 
services to rural communities many of whom now enjoy better access to boreholes,
potable water clinics, schools, roads and electricity.

The principal goal of the SWAPO government in the mining sector has been to 
establish a legal and regulatory framework which provides a clear and 
comprehensive basis for licensing and regulating mineral exploration and 
production.

The two central pieces of legislation enacted have been the Petroleum 
Exploration and Production Act and the Minerals Prospecting and Mining Act.

Both pursue the principles of building a regulatory framework that is attractive
and competitive to investors, and at the same time ensures a proper flow of 
benefits to the state and people of Namibia and protects the environment. 

These policies have been highly successful in encouraging responsible 
prospecting for offshore oil.

There has been less progress in mining which had faced severely depressed 
international markets since independence.

As market conditions improve, Namibia's political stability, geology, 
competitive fiscal and legal regimes and favourable operating conditions can be 
expected to provide the basis for renewed prospecting and mining development to 
make this sector an important component of the Namibian economy.
 
In terms of energy supply, SWAPO has given high priority to rural 
electrification to improve the economic opportunities of those in rural areas.

Great progress has been made in the north-east and east of the country and 
priority is now being given to meeting energy needs of the south.
 
At the national level, achieving self-sufficiency in energy, particularly 
electricity, remains the cornerstone of the government's energy policy.

The centrepiece of this strategy is the proposed construction of the Epupa 
hydro- electric scheme, for which the Namibian and Angolan governments have 
already approved a pre-feasibility study.

This study will soon be followed by a full-scale feasibility study.
 
Fisheries 

The establishment of a 200 nm Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) was one of the first
steps taken by the SWAPO government in 1990 to assert Namibia's rights over its 
resources.

From this beginning, SWAPO policies have emphasized the building of Namibia's 
fish stocks and developing Namibia's fisheries industries.
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The police, in addition to winning widespread international recognition, have 
created thousands of jobs for Namibians.
 
Following the declaration of an EEZ, the SWAPO government moved swiftly to 
confront the pirate trawlers which had continued to steal Namibia's fish after 
independence in the same way as they had plundered these resources prior to 
independence.

The SWAPO government has given high priority to rural electrification to improve
the economic opportunities of those in the rural areas.

Scientific reports showed that over-fishing by foreign factory trawlers had 
reduced several of Namibia's commercial stocks, especially the valuable hake 
resources, to dangerously low levels.
  
Even the inshore resources such as lobster and pilchard had been systematically 
abused to provide short term gains to South African businesses.
  
Namibians benefited little from the industry then in place.

Offshore resources were harvested by foreign factory trawlers delivering to 
overseas ports; the inshore fisheries were largely in the hands of South Africa;
and systematic and long standing discrimination had ensured that quotas 
available to Namibians were allocated to Whites.
  
SWAPO took immediate short-term steps to conserve there mining resources and 
secure benefits for Namibians - lowering allowable catches to levels that would 
allow the depleted stocks to recover, establishing tight monitoring programmes 
to ensure that quotas were properly observed; placing observers on all 
industrial vessels to stop wasteful practices, such as, dumping of wholesome but
low value catches; and imposing a system of levies to ensure that the Namibian 
people as owners of this fish resource would benefit from their harvesting.
  
At the same time, SWAPO began to develop and put in place a long-term strategy 
to ensure that Namibians could in future enjoy the full potential economic 
benefit of the resources of their seas.

The White Paperon Fisheries Policy published in 1991 set-out a programme for the
responsible development of Namibia's fish resources based on the goals of 
rebuilding stocks and Namibianization.

That programme is now in place and is highly successful.

A new Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources has been created; fisheries 
research capacities have been strengthened, based on work carried our at the new
 National Marine Information and Research Centre in Swakopmund; illegal fishing 
has been virtually wiped out by the ministry's inspectorate, now equipped with 
three patrol vessels, a helicopter and a fixed wing aircraft; and a new Sea 
Fisheries Act and Regulations lay down in law for the first time clear criteria 
for the allocation of fishing rights and quotas.
  
These criteria include the extent of Namibian ownership and control and 
affirmative action.

From 1994, a new system of long term rights is in place and a vessel quota 
system has been introduced in the hake fisheries to ensure that Namibia extracts
full economic benefits from this valuable resource.
  
SWAPO's fisheries policies have brought an economic boom to the costal region 
and provided benefits for all Namibians.

In 1994, fish catches should exceed 800000 mt and the value of fish exports is 
projected to reach N$1.3 billion, more than double the value of exports in 1991;
investment in factories and vessels is running at around N$200 million annually 
and the sector is providing over 1500 new jobs annually.

The SWAPO government has developed and put in place a long-term strategy to 
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ensure that Namibians enjoy optimum benefit of the resources of their seas.

But the most widely appreciated achievement of SWAPO in fisheries is its success
in putting the sector into the hands of Namibians and in abolishing the 
concentration of power in the industry in the hands of the privileged few by 
opening up fishing quotas to newcomers.

From board rooms to the decks of fishing vessels to factory floors, the 
fisheries industry is now in Namibian control, and is being managed for the 
benefit of Namibians from all groups.
 
A future SWAPO government will build on the policies that have proved so 
successful to dare.

Despite the progress made so far, the process of stock rebuilding is not yet 
complete especially for hake and lobster stocks, many of the newcomer businesses
are in the earliest stages of development and need further support and 
encouragement, and a strategy for freshwater fisheries management and 
development is needed.

During SWAPO's second term, however, there will be a shift in fisheries policy. 
With stock recovery now clearly underway and the industry clearly in Namibian 
control, the challenge now is to turn these gains into further sustainable 
increases in jobs and incomes for Namibians.

A central priority is training.

If Namibians are to benefit from the full opportunities offered by the sector, 
around 1000 Namibians will have to be trained for skilled positions onshore. 

To meet this challenge, SWAPO has put in place an ambitious programme to develop
a fisheries training institute in Walvis Bay and strengthened the existing 
Lüderitz training centre.

Further development in onshore processing will also be sought.

The development of fish processing factories has been remarkable, with twelve 
new factories having been started since 1992.

But this is just a good beginning, and SWAPO will continue to insist that an 
increasing share of catches in Namibian waters is processed onshore into higher 
value products.

Our aim is to create thousands more new job opportunities through this policy. 

With a proven record of success, SWAPO can confidently hold out to the people of
Namibia the prospect for further rapid but sustainable growth in the fisheries 
sector.

Based on further stock recovery, industrial development strategies centred on 
the development of Namibian skills, and the policy of further development of 
higher value onshore processing, SWAPO expects the fisheries sector to double 
its present size by the year 2000.

The most widely appreciated achievement of the SWAPO government in fisheries as 
been its success in putting the sector in the hands of the Namibians.

Tourism 

Under South African occupation, the tourist sector existed largely to serve 
minority South African interests - providing them with opportunities for 
enjoying Namibia's natural beauty at low cost and in a way that generated 
relatively little local benefit.

In a world which only heard reports of Namibia as a nation of conflict, the 
small number of other visitors came from countries with historical links with 
Namibia and for every specific activities, such as hunting. 
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Under SWAPO, tourism has become a major growth industry for Namibia.

Since 1991, the number of tourists has been growing at over 15 per cent annually
with clear recent signs that this growth rate is accelerating.

This growth is all the more remarkable because it was achieved in spite of the 
problems in South Africa which had caused a decline in visitors from South 
Africa and affected the keenness of visitors from other parts of the world to 
navel to the southern African region.
 
Further growth potential of tourism in Namibia is very great.

Growing international appreciation that Namibia under SWAPO is a peaceful, 
democratic nation; that it offers a safe and hospitable destination for foreign 
visitors; and that it nurtures its beautiful landscape and wildlife opens up 
great prospects for beneficial tourism development.
 
To realise this potential, SWAPO is systematically developing tourism policies 
and institutions.

Achievements so far include the completion of a tourism development plan, and 
the preparation of a White Paper based on the plan.

Legislation now being prepared will provide for the proper management of the 
industry, including the creation of a parastatal corporation to operate 
government resorts on a commercial basis.

Within its vision for the development of tourism, SWAPO attaches a particularly 
high priority to ensuring that tourism development provides benefits to those in
the rural and communal areas.

Even at this early stage in its development, SWAPO's tourism policy is proving 
highly effective.

The number of visitors overall is increasing; the number of visitors from 
outside South Africa is increasing at 30 per cent annually, so that in 1994 most
of Namibia's tourists will not be South Africans; these visitors are spending 
more jobs; and the benefits of tourism are reaching a wider range of communities
throughout Namibia.

Under SWAPO, tourism has become a major growth industry in Namibia.

Namibian and foreign businesses, NGOs and communities have already cooperated to
widely expand ad improve the range of services and goods available to visitors; 
and several major tourism development projects have been initiated by the 
private sector.

A second SWAPO government will build on this initial success by completing the 
policy and regulatory framework necessary to support and guide the development 
of a tourism industry which both generates economic benefits for Namibia, and 
provides an opportunity to convey to the rest of the world a better 
understanding of the national identity and progress of Namibia.
 
Manufacturing and Services 

Namibia's manufacturing and services sectors are small and provide an inadequate
base for the desired levels of employment creation and output growth.

For 1994 the manufacturing sector, excluding manufacturing of meat and fish is 
projected to produce less than 7 per cent of Namibia's exports.

This situation is a direct consequence of the colonialist policies which left 
the Namibian economy almost totally dependent on the production of primary 
products with very little value added, and on import from South Africa of all 
manufactured goods.

Building strong manufacturing and services sectors is therefore the most 
important element for the restructuring of the Namibian economy.
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It means equipping Namibians with new skills; encouraging a more widespread 
entrepreneurial attitude on which to base the development of large numbers of 
new businesses from large processing factories to small local level business; 
mobilising large volumes of investment both domestic and foreign; and ensuring 
that investors can have access to serviced land and other services for 
industrial development.

Though it is a demanding and huge task and one which will take time, it is also 
critically urgent.

Taken together.

Namibia's natural resource-based industries, such as mining, agriculture, 
tourism and fisheries have potential for substantial growth, and services though
some of these sectors have more potential than others.

Successfully developed, they have the capacity to make major contributions 
towards Namibia's medium-term needs of foreign exchange and government revenue.

Even with the most optimistic forecasts, natural resource-based development will
not solve Namibia's employment needs.

If the young people who the Namibian are now being educated in increasing 
numbers are to put their education to work in formal employment.

Namibia will have to develop fast its manufacturing and service sectors.

We believe that building strong manufacturing and services sector is the most 
important element for the restructuring of the Namibian economy.

The best way of producing manufactured goods competitively is to exploit 
economies of scale through larger scale production.
  
What Namibia really needs and what SWAPO policy is aimed at, is export-led 
growth in manufacturing.
  
Recognizing this need, SWAPO has already put in place several major initiatives,
including the Foreign Investment Act and the follow up investor's conference of 
1991; the package of incentives for manufacturing designed to make Namibia more 
competitive in manufacturing; and the replacing of the outdated FNDC by the 
Namibia Development Corporation.
  
Investment related measures take time to mature, but the measures above have 
already stimulated a wide range of investment interest and proposals despite the
international recession and the sometimes negative attitude of local businesses 
concerned to keep out potential competitors.

In the fish processing and tourist sectors many investment projects have been 
completed or are under way.

In addition, 140 project ideas, proposals or profiles have been submitted to 
date to the Ministry of Trade and Industry, with 15 per cent of these involving 
investments of over N$700 million to be launched in the next two years.

The areas of interest of these proposals range from cement manufacturing, cotton
ginning, car assembly, food processing, leather tanning, garment production, 
plastic production, mineral processing, and fertiliser production.
  
A second SWAPO government will build on its achievements in investment and 
industrial development policy by turning these proposals into real jobs and 
incomes for Namibians.

Specific policies will include:  

- the establishment of an effective Export Promotion Agency;
  
- strengthening of the Investment Centre; 
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- re-examining the General Sales Tax and Additional Sales Duty provisions so as 
to make equipment and materials imported or purchased locally for purposes of 
investment in strategic areas free of these taxes and duties; and

- strengthening the new NDC to make it a powerful force for industrial 
development.

Beyond these specific policies, as addressed elsewhere in this Plan of Action, 
SWAPO will pay systematic attention to improving infrastructure, increasing 
competition especially in key service sectors, such as, banking and transport, 
improving productivity through skills development and increased jobs and 
promoting positive labour relations; providing incentives for the processing of 
natural resource products and promoting regional trade.

A SWAPO government's policy on industrial development will result in increased 
jobs and incomes for Namibians.
 
With distinctly promising prospects for economic upturn internationally, and a 
growing appreciation at home and abroad of SWAPO's achievements in bringing 
enduring democracy, peace and stability through the quality of its leadership 
and governance, Namibians can look forward to exciting progress in industrial 
development under a second SWAPO government.

Namibia can look forward to exciting progress in industrial development under a 
second SWAPO government.

6 Strengthening Fiscal Discipline 

Public finance management has been perhaps the most challenging area of economic
policy making.

The years since independence have been years of difficult economic climate 
dominated by the most sustained international recession since the 1930s which 
has caused slump in the prices and demand of Namibia's exports.

The impact of global recession on Namibia's output and investment was made worse
by drought and political instability in much of the southern African region for 
most of SWAPO's first term of government.
 
Even under these conditions, the SWAPO government had given priority to 
restructuring spending, to increase spending on social services and human 
resource development.

Because of these priorities, it increased access of Namibians to public services
as reflected in indicators, such as, school enrolment and health status of 
Namibians who had previously been denied these services because of the racial 
bias in the allocation of public resources and services by the colonial regime. 

SWAPO has managed this restructuring of spending with a keen sense of fiscal 
discipline.

Resources have been found to expand and broaden the availability of basic 
services while maintaining deficits and borrowing at levels well within accepted
norms for a country such as Namibia.

This has been made possible by improving system of planning and financial 
control throughout the public expenditure process; and by achieving a broad 
understanding throughout the Public Service that restraint and prudence are the 
key standards against which expenditure proposals and performance must be 
measured.
 
Taxation changes have been made in the directions of fairness and encouraging 
initiative.

Differential rates of sales tax have been introduced, increasing the tax on 
luxury and non-essential goods and reducing the tax on necessary and basic 
needs; and personal and company income tax rates have been reduced.
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The outlook for public sector finances in the medium term is for only restrained
growth in revenues.

With the commitments already in place for health and education there is no room 
for any political party at the coming election to propose major new expenditures
without addressing the issue of where the money will come from.

The SWAPO government has managed the country's resources with a keen sense of 
fiscal discipline.

SWAPO's strategy for future public finance management is straightforward.

The commitment to improving basic services will be maintained.

There is scope for significant gains in efficiency and staffing through 
rationalisation and restructuring.

In the short term, however, scope for rationalisation has been constrained by 
the provisions of Article 141 of the Constitution which protect the jobs of all 
public servants inherited from the previous dispensation.

The rationalisation process will therefore be an ongoing process over the next 
five years to make the public service more cost-effective and efficient, 
including streamlining of the structure of occupational classes and 
commercialising and privatising certain functions now carried out by the 
government.
 
Resources that can be made available through the expected moderate revenue 
growth will be increasingly directed to growth-oriented programmes, giving 
increasing priority to allocations related to employment creation, including 
capital infrastructure projects and rural development programmes. 

Finance Policy 

In its first term, SWAPO put in place policies in the areas of banking, 
investment and foreign exchange that are the basic building blocks of an 
independent financial policy for Namibia.

The establishment of the Bank of Namibia was another important action of the 
SWAPO government.

Subsequently, the SWAPO government moved to establish, through the Ministry of 
Finance and the Bank, national customs and foreign exchange administrations and 
introduced a Namibian national currency.
 
Thus, Namibia is now in a position to take an independent stance in respect of 
monetary policies relating to exchange rates, exchange controls and interest 
rates which was not possible without its own Central Bank and currency.

From this position, a SWAPO government will take a fresh and more forceful look 
at arrangements such as the Southern African Customs Union (SACU) and the Common
Monetary Area (CMA) to ensure that the second serve regional interests and 
Namibia's national interests at a time when more SWAPO open, competitive trading
arrangements are being developed internationally.

Within the SADC region, Namibia maintains a relatively healthy balance of direct
resources payments position.

However, we aim to re-examine the arrangements within SACU and the CMA which 
increase domestic costs for Namibia largely to through mechanisms for protecting
South African industries and imposing growth-oriented administrative and 
economic costs on the country at a time when Namibia is seeking to build its 
competitive industrial potential.

The second SWAPO government will direct resources increasingly to 
growth-oriented programmes.
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Namibia is also able now to manage the disposition of funds saved in Namibia.
 
Historically, savings institutions, including insurance and pension funds, have 
invested most of their funds offshore, specifically in South Africa, depriving 
potential borrowers and investors in Namibia access to finance.

SWAPO has now required insurance and pension funds to invest a portion of their 
holdings in Namibia, and has also recently announced controls on unit trust 
funds to ensure that they are managed for the benefit of Namibia SWAPO will 
continue to refine its management of the financial services sector to encourage 
greater competition and to ensure that the country's financial resources are 
managed and invested for the benefit of Namibians.

The SWAPO government has now required insurance and pension funds to invest a 
portion of their holdings in Namibia.
 
7 Strengthening our Human Resources

The development of the talents and creative potential of the people of 
provisions of Namibia is a top priority for SWAPO for two reasons.

Firstly, the economic history of Namibia is dominated by the export of 
unprocessed natural resources.

These industries can earn high export receipts and make important contributions 
to government revenue, but they tend to provide relatively few jobs in relation 
to the size of their output and the outlook for growth in these sectors is not 
favourable.

We believe that Namibia's economic future lies in the development of 
manufacturing and service industries which have the potential for high 
employment creation but are much more dependent on skills and productivity.

SWAPO's labour and human resources development policy is therefore designed to 
equip Namibians for productive roles in a modern, competitive Namibian economy.

Secondly, constraints on black workers' participation in rewarding vocations 
though discriminatory practices and the deliberate slanting of black education 
away from technical and professional skills were one of the pre-independence 
racist regime's major weapons of suppression of the aspirations of the majority.

We believe that providing education and training, especially in vocational and 
professional skills, and ensuring that work place is open to all without 
discrimination is the surest way to empower the majority of Namibians to benefit
from and contribute to, widespread, fairly distributed, economic growth.

The cornerstone of SWAPO's progress in this area has been the establishment, in 
1991, of a national policy on labour and human resources development.

The policy is based on recognition of the urgent need to restructure labour and 
human resources development programmes and procedures so that all vestiges of 
apartheid, racism and the colonial past would be replaced by a system of 
equality, justice, and an opportunity for full potential development of all 
Namibian citizens.

Following this policy, SWAPO has put in place labour legislation which requires 
equality of opportunity and treatment in the workplace: removes all remnants of 
the oppressive contract labour system; establishes full democratic rights for 
all Namibians to form or join trade unions and provides for unions to 
participate fully in industrial affairs through the principle of tripartism; 
requires working conditions which preserve the health and dignity of Namibian 
workers; and provides for the necessary administrative and institutional 
arrangements for dispute settlement, setting of basic employment conditions and 
worker health, safety and welfare.

Development of the talents and creative potential of the people of Namibia is a 
top priority for SWAPO.
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The new Labour Act has been highly successful in meeting these major aims.

The Labour Court, District Labour Courts and the labour inspection service have 
performed very effectively, especially in ensuring the application of the 
provisions of the Act.

Further, the clarification of the respective rights and responsibilities of 
workers and employers under the Act and the dispute settlement procedures have 
also enhanced labour relations, reducing strikes and other forms of industrial 
dispute, thus enhancing productivity and the economic wellbeing
of Namibians.

With the basic framework of policies and programmes relating to labour relations
in place in the Labour Act, SWAPO then moved to tackle longer term labour and 
human resources development issues, preparing the way for advances in vocational
training, social security and affirmative action.

Building on this record, the future SWAPO government will:

- put into effect the programmes and procedures provided for in the National 
Vocational Training Act and Namibian Qualifications Authority Act to strengthen 
vocational training, and to provide well-defined opportunities for career 
development that recognise acquired skills and accumulated experience; and 
implement Social Security Act which provides for payment of maternity leave and 
sickness leave income support and medical, pension and death benefits, based on 
contributions from employers and employees.

The initiatives put in place by SWAPO have already gone a long way towards 
bringing justice and fairness to the workplace in away that promotes efficient 
labour market operations.

In most sectors, employers and employees have responded positively to the 
measure introduced.

However, we still need to address the plight of farm workers and remnants of 
discriminatory conditions.

SWAPO also plans to establish a Wages Commission to set minimum conditions in 
sectors where employment conditions are systematically unfair or inadequate, and
to refer, as a priority, the problems faced by farm workers and domestic workers
to this Commission.

The initiatives put in place by SWAPO have already gone a long way towards 
bringing justice and fairness to the workplace.
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